

ROBIN WRITES:

"CHALK and CHEESE" or "FISH and CHIPS"

I write this letter for the magazines before the weekend when the REVD JOHN FORD visits us to help us launch our Benefice "LISTENING YEAR", and after coming to terms with the demands of Christmas and the reaction to the trial, one-off "Benefice News" that was produced for December and January. I detect:

MIXED FEELINGS - there was expressed a fundamental difference between the magazine produced by Fairlight and that of Guestling and Pett. The village of Fairlight has its RESIDENTS' ASSOCIATION NEWSLETTER which includes details of the churches, but as well Fairlight has a CHURCH NEWS. Guestling and Pett's magazine is PARISH NEWS. The strongest reaction was that these villages do not want the "feel" of their newsletter to change to being a "Church" one. In some letters the relationship was expressed as almost "chalk and cheese". However, church members cannot hold that view as we are TOGETHER a part of the same GROUP OF CHURCHES.

REAL HOPE - mistakes were made in copy with the Benefice News which can be understood with a "trial" edition. Bearing that in mind, many expressed their real hope of producing a "BENEFICE NEWS" to help the Churches discover each other and work together. One very experienced church leader went as far as to say, "we have put our hand to the plough, we must not look back". I wait to discover attitudes after John Ford's visit and the LISTENING YEAR progresses.

URGENT CHALLENGE - if the Church of England is going to survive in rural areas, then neighbouring villages must learn to work together in a group. It is not only the task of the CLERGY to be responsible for the WHOLE AREA, but for individual members to work together to help the local Church. Regarding Church News or Parish News, I think it is a case of NOT either/or, but BOTH/AND. We need to find a way of keeping the Parish News in Guestling and Pett, and also to create a BENEFICE NEWS. Therefore, to be much more "fish and chips" rather than "chalk and cheese".

ST LAURENCE ROTAS FEBRUARY 1997

2nd - MATINS - 8th Before Easter - Sexagesima - (Green)

- Revd Humphrey Newman PREACHER

- Mrs Gainsbury, Mrs Groves, Mrs Smith **FLOWERS**

- Mr Jury, Mrs Page SIDESMEN

- Lady Ashburnham - Haggai 2:1 - 9 READERS

- Mr Tytherleigh - Hebrews 10:1 - 10

9th - PARISH COMMUNION - Next Before Lent - Quinquagesima - (Green)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Revd Robin Balch

FLOWERS - Mrs Pearson, Mrs Jagger, Mrs Gill

- Mrs Williams, Col Parks SIDESMEN ELEMENTS - Mr Barnett, Mrs Breeds - Mr Barnett - Hosea 14:1 - 7 READERS - Col Parks - Philemon 1 - 16

16th - FAMILY COMMUNION RITE A - Lent 1 - (Violet)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Revd Robin Balch CLEANING - Mrs D Griffiths, Mrs Wicking

SIDESMEN - Young People ELEMENTS - Young People

23rd - PARISH COMMUNION - Lent 2 - (Violet)

PRESIDENT/PREACHER - Revd Derek Owen

- Lady Ashburnham, Mrs Carpenter, Mrs Coppins CLEANING

SIDESMEN - Miss Groves, Mrs Smith - Mrs Williams, Col Parks ELEMENTS

READERS - Miss Groves - Genesis 6:11 to end

- Mrs Smith - 1 John 4:1 - 6

ST LAURENCE DIARY - FEBRUARY 1997

11.00 am Matins - Sexagesima - 8th Before Easter 2nd Presentation in the Temple - Revd Humphrey Newman

7,30 pm Guestling PCC at the Rectory transferred from 20th 6th

Queen's Accession (1952)

11.00 am Parish Communion - Next Before Lent - 7th Before Easter 9th Quinquagesima - Revd Robin Balch

11th Shrove Tuesday

6.00 pm Ash Wednesday - Holy Communion at St Laurence 12th

11.00 am Family Communion Rite A - Lent 1 - 6th Before Easter 16th Quadragesima - Revd Robin Balch

7.30 pm Deanery Synod at St Peter's with Revd John Ford 17th

7.30 pm Lent Home Group at 'Windswept', Rye Road 18th

7.30 pm Induction of Revd Joe Whiting as Vicar of Camber 20th

11.00 am Parish Communion - Lent 2 - 5th Before Easter Revd D Owen 23rd

PETT AND PETT LEVEL ROTAS FEBRUARY 1997

2nd - 9.30 am PARISH COMMUNION (Pett)

PRESIDENT - Canon Michael Townroe
PREACHER - Revd Derek Owen
INTERCESSIONS - Mr J & Mrs R Taylor

SIDESPERSONS - Mrs P Bowman, Mr J Hiatt

SERVER - Mr J Taylor

READER - Mrs P Bowman - 1 Peter 2:1 - 10

Pett Level flowers and cleaning - Mrs J Slack

5th - 11 00 am HOLY COMMUNION (Pett Level)
CELEBRANT - Revd Robin Balch

9th- 8.00 am HOLY COMMUNION (Pett Level)

CELEBRANT - Revd Robin Balch

READER/SIDESPERSON - Mrs D Griffiths - Philemon 1 - 16

Pett Level flowers and cleaning - Mrs D Griffiths

10.30 am FAMILY SERVICE (Pett)

LED BY - Mrs Eileen Balch SIDESPERSON - Mrs K Jury

16th - 9.30 am PARISH COMMUNION (Pett) - Lent 1

PRESIDENT - Canon Michael Townroe

PREACHER - Revd Robin Balch INTERCESSIONS - Mrs D Griffiths

SIDESPERSONS - Miss M Deasy, Mr W Slack

SERVER - Mr J Underwood

READER - Miss M Deasy - Hebrews 2:14 to end

Pett Level cleaning - Mrs J Slack

23rd - 8.00 am HOLY COMMUNION (Pett Level)

CELEBRANT - Revd Derek Owen

READER/SIDESPERSON - Miss M Deasy - 1 John 4:1 - 6

Pett Level cleaning - Miss M Deasy

9.30 am MATINS - (Pett)

LEADER/PREACHER - Canon Michael Townroe

SIDESPERSONS - Mrs A Hawksley, Mr W Cooper READERS - Mrs R Taylor - Genesis 37:1 - 11

- Mr J Taylor - Luke 22:39 - 53

IN THE REGISTERS

Welcomed into the fellowship of the Church in Pett Parish

20 October - Cleo Louise Goodsell of Pannel Place Farm (correction, with apologies for the wrong entry last time")

12 January - Daniel James Michael Ashworth of Old Marsham Farm, Cliff End

Congratulations on their wedding at St Laurence, Guestling

7 December - Jamie Paul Fountain and Nicola Jane Kent

Burial of Ashes in Guestling Churchyard

1 December - Bruce William Goodsell of "Merrembra", Fourteen Acre Lane, Three Oaks.

Funeral at Hastings Crematorium

4 December - Ted Mepham of Ivy Cottage, Pett

TED MEPHAM - Pett Village said "goodbye" before Christmas to one of its outstanding characters, Ted Mepham, at the age of 81 years. He is mourned by many, especially Kath, who was his companion in Ivy Cottage after the death of his wife, Rose, being a close friend of them both. Also by daughters, Barbara and Carol, and their families.

Farming was Ted's life. Being in a reserved occupation during the war, he worked on the land, but played his part in the Home Guard. Ted moved from farm to farm and could turn his hand to most things. Barbara remembers having 14 homes as she grew up. "Crutches" in lcklesham was his last farm. In 1985 he retired to lvy Cottage and was legendary for his fruit and veg which he sold to villagers. He would always stop to chat with passers by, and got to know many, young and old.

Ted was a plain and simple countryman, with no time for towns of any kind, even Rye! He was a very kind and generous person and will be greatly missed from the village.

SYMPATHIES to Joan Medlock on the loss of her sister, Betty, over Christmas time in her 90th year and CONGRATULATIONS to John Jury on becoming a grandfather again with the arrival of NICHOLAS JOSEPH.

DIARY FOR FEBRUARY

1st	10.00 am - 12 noon COFFEE MORNING in FAIRLIGHT VILLAGE HALL (Church funds)					
2nd	6.30 pm Healing Service in St Peter's - members of Pett and Guestling welcome.					
5th	11.00 am Communion at St Nicholas, Pett Level - members of Guestling welcome.					
6th	7.30 pm GUESTLING PCC at the Rectory (moved from 20th)					
7th	7.00 pm ALPHA continues at the Rectory and every Friday until Holy Week.					
9th	10 30 am FIRST PETT PARISH FAMILY SERVICE SPECIAL organised by the JUNIOR CHOIR GROUP (NB the Methodists join us for Mothering Sunday in March. Make a note of date and come).					
12th	ASH WEDNESDAY - Communions 10.30 am at St Peter's and 6.00 pm at St Laurence, Guestling. Please come where most conveniet.					
16th	6.30 pm MONTHLY INFORMAL SERVICE at St Peter's Church, Fairlight Cove. All welcome.					
17th	7.00 for 7.30 pm DEANERY SYNOD at St Peter's, Fairlight. Speaker: JOHN FORD (Diocesan Advisor in Mission and Renewal) on the "Signs of Life" report and Diocesan Response.					
FIRST	WEEK OF THE LENT COURSE "Pathways of Prayer"					
18th	7.30 pm Guestling Group at "Windswept", Rye Road					
20th	7.30 pm Pett Group at "Paxstead", Pett Road (See Churches for other venues and times)					
	7.30 pm INSTITUTION and INDUCTION of the Revd Joe Whiting as Vicar of Camber.					
24th	7.30 pm PETT PCC at the RECTORY					

PETT WI - members enjoyed a Ploughman's Lunch to celebrate the 80th anniversary of the formation of the Institute on 17 January. Our February meeting starts at 2.30 pm on 21st when our visiting speaker will be Mr A Kindred. His topic has the exotic title "Orchids for Everyone". New members or visitors will be made most welcome. 812615 PETT JUMBLE SALE - many thanks to everyone who helped, donated and supported our Jumble Sale last November, in aid of Church funds. We raised £430.75. PETT FLOWER ROTA Mrs Medlock, Mrs Grundy Mrs Jury, Mrs Hogan NO FLOWERS DURING LENT CHRISTMAS THANK YOUS To: Elizabeth and the Junior Choir who worked so hard preparing for the Nativity Kay and the flower ladies who made the church look beautiful; John and the Carol Singers who raised £85.00 for "Surviving Christmas"; Derek Foy for the Christmas tree; Charlotte and Joan for the crib and help with the tree; Brian Carvey (Hinkleys Funeral Directors) who donated the oranges for the Christingles: All those who made Christingles; Joan and the Choir: AND, not least, Meriel, who held it all together with her usual cheerful efficiency (and who doesn't know we've added this bit!) Thank you, too, to the generous folk who, just before Christmas, contributed £220.00 to Christian Aid's Appeal for the Zaire Refugees.

MRS JACQUI LAIT MP will be holding a surgery in Pett on Friday 21 February. Please ring 01424 423110 for an appointment.

THE VISIT OF BISHOP STEPHEN MWANGI

The Benefice were delighted with the visit of Rt Revd Stephen Mwangi and his wife, Hannah. Bishop Stephen is the Bishop of Nakuru in Kenya. You may remember that CANON MICHAEL has been the Chairman of the Diocesan "Friends of Nakuru". Bishop Stephen has had a year away from his Diocesan duties to study in Oxford. Permission was gained for Hannah to come on a month's holiday, and for a week they stayed with Michael at "Pax" in Pett. Michael conveys thanks to all those who provided hospitality to Stephen and Hannah during their stay in the Benefice. We were thrilled when the Bishop was present at the Christmas Day service at St Mary and St Peter and shared the "peace" with us. Then on 29 December he spoke at the BENEFICE UNITED SERVICE, also at Pett. In the presence of 100 from the three parishes, Stephen brought us the following message:

A NEW YEAR MESSAGE from the Young Church in Kenya to the old Mother Church

WE ALL BELONG TOGETHER

Bishop Stephen spoke of "God's Mission" and "Our Mission"

God's Mission

Stephen quoted from the three readings set for the Sunday after Christmas. Each spoke of God's Mission to us.

- Isaiah 7:10-14. His name is called "Emmanuel" which means "God with us". God has come to us in person and dwelt among us.
- 2 Galatians 4:4,5. At the right time, says St Paul, God sent His only Son, as a missionary among us.
- John 1:14 Stephen quoted John's Gospel, the "Word was made flesh and dwelt among us". God has come, Jesus was sent.

Our Mission

Stephen said that the gathering of the members of the three Churches from the one Benefice reflects the UNITY that all Christians have in Christ. It also tells us that we NEED one another. We need to know and interact with each other. We cannot undertake the task of Mission by ourselves. We need each other.

He mentioned that he and his wife were here because of the spirit of Unity across the breadth of the Church of God. A link was established between the Churches in Sussex and the Diocese of Nakuru many years ago; namely "THE FRIENDS OF NAKURU".

He went on to say that MISSION should be seen as DYNAMIC.

- (a) The Church looks UPWARDS for strength, guidance and sustenance from God himself. We cannot undertake Mission without the direction and power of God's Spirit.
- (b) The Church looks INWARD for warmth, fellowship and nurture. For our Mission in these parishes to be successful, we desperately need each other. If we go it alone we are weakened and far less effective.
- (c) The Church looks OUTWARD demonstrating with concern for those around. It seeks to share its life with others in the community, and it reaches out to win others to faith in Christ.

Without this third dimension the Church can become FROZEN, STERILE and EVENTUALLY DIE. (The need for the three churches to become a benefice, is a sign of this happening). This needs to be reversed

Before giving this New Year message, the Bishop said how greatly he and his wife had enjoyed their Christmas week here, receiving kind and generous hospitality and meeting many warm-hearted fellow Christians in the Lord.

HELP NEEDED PLEASE - Pett PCC need a treasurer. Training will be given to anyone who would be willing to take on this essential role.

CONGRATULATIONS to Jamie Dunlop who successfully completed a series of ten maths masterclasses offered to 48 very able students from within the County. The course was held at Sussex University, Brighton, and to

Rachel Plank who played a solo on the French horn at Thomas Peacocke Community College's annual carol concert.

PARISH PUMP

Have your ever wondered how the Parish Council gets its money? Each January all Parish Councils have to tell Rother how much money they will need for the next financial year, and the toal amount is raised through Council Tax. I am pleased to be able to tell you that Pett Parish Council has actually been able to reduce the amount precepted for 1997/98. Incidentally, the Parish Council accounts are available for examination prior to the Audit each year, and Council Taxpayers are always welcome to offer comments or suggestions as to how the Council should spend their money

As you will probably know, the Village Hall Management Committee has appealed to the Department of the Environment, following Rother's refusal of Planning Permission for the field next to the Two Sawyers. Unsurprisingly the Parish Council was as divided as the Village over this Application; indeed it would have been odd (not to say fishy) if the Council had been of one mind when the people it represents were not. However, the Council is unanimous in its hope that when the Appeal decision is known, it will be accepted by all concerned with a good grace. Please would those who 'win' refrain from gloating, and those who 'lose' refrain from recriminations, and let's all try to go forward together.

The Parish Council holds a Draw Licence, and would be willing to let local organisations use it for approved charitable purposes. Applications should be made in writing to the Council and sent via the Clerk at Rectory Cottage.

Avril Thurley (Clerk to Pett Parish Council)

LISTENING YEAR - LENT STUDIES

John Ford, Michael Townroe and the Rector were amazed to discover a course that might have been written especially for us in our "LISTENING YEAR". It is called

"PATHWAYS OF PRAYER"

(edited by Rt Revd Graham Dow, Bishop of Willesden)
It was 'tried' by the Episcopal Area of Willesden before being published as a
Lent Course for this coming year.

The content of the course is contained in a book "Pathways of Prayer" which costs £3.50. Please sign up for a copy as soon as you can.

There are FIVE interviews with leading Christians of different denominations. An interview will be played at each evening.

> Session 1 "Getting Started" with Cardinal Hume Session 2 "Praying Through Words" with Grace Sheppard Session 3 "Praying Through Scripture" with Donald English Session 4 "Praying Through Silence" with Gerard W Hughes Session 5 "Praying Through Life" with Angela Tilby

Outline notes have been produced so it is possible to attend the course without buying the book.

Already a number of groups have been drawn up. Last year when we looked at Bishop lan's "Developing a Pastoral Strtegy" there was only one group in Pett and one in Guestling. With the excellent course we hope that demand will be greater. PLEASE SIGN UP!

There will be a COMMUNION SERVICE on ASH WEDNESDAY at 6.00 pm at St Laurence, Guestling. (There is one in the morning at St Peter's, Fairlight Cove at 10.00 am). This will be a good way to start LENT. The course begins on various days commencing the first week in Lent.

The course will help us "attune" ourselves to God, and begin to LISTEN to what He wants to say to us as a BENEFICE.

12

PETT FAMILY SERVICES 1997

The Anglican and Methodist Church leaders have worked out a programme for FAMILY SERVICES in 1997 for Pett. THERE WILL (BASICALLY) be a FAMILY SERVICE IN PETT PARISH CHURCH on the Second Sunday of each month at 10.30 am (with exceptions)

9 February 10.30 am PETT FAMILY SPECIAL

9th March 10.30 am JOINT MOTHERING SUNDAY SERVICE at Pett

Church

13 April No service (Confirmation at Fairlight)

3.00 pm Baptism Service at Pett

11th May 10.30 am All Age Service launching CHRISTIAN AID WEEK

8th June 10.30 am PETT FAMILY SPECIAL
13 July 10.30 am SEA SUNDAY and PARADE
(10 August) Preparation for the HOLIDAY CLUB
14 September 10.30 am PETT FAMILY SPECIAL
12 October 10.30 am PETT FAMILY HARVEST

9 November (NB 9.30 am) Royal British Legion Remembrance Service4

December 10.30 am TOY SERVICE

NATURE NOTES

On a Friday evening in late November I met a very tame fox in Sue's drive. When I shone my torch on him he sat down and looked straight at me. He had a lovely thick coat, and looked in excellent condition. I got to within a few feet of him before he ambled off, pausing to look back once or twice. Since then, I have been shown photos of him with a cat in a neighbouring garden.

This incident reminded me of another encounter some years back when I was walking with Anna in the woods very early one morning. The sun was not yet up, though it was light enough to see without a torch. Suddenly Anna stopped dead, staring at a strange brown object which was waving and bobbing about a few feet off the path. It took me several moments to realise that the brown object was a fox's tail, whose owner was out of sight down the hole he was digging. Some sixth sense warned the fox of danger, and he emerged from the hole. For a few seconds of eternity we stared at each other - fox, dog and human - in the unity of mutual wonderment. Then the fox collected his wits and vanished as foxes do, with Anna in half-hearted pursuit; she never really made up her mind whether foxes were for chasing or playing with. But that moment of shared awareness between three diverse creatures is one I shall always treasure.

Don't forget when feeding your birds that they must have water as well, not only to drink but also to keep their feathers in good order. You may need to change the water several times a day in freezing weather, unless you can manage to make the night-light-and-flowerpot method work. If you can, please let me know the secret.

"A WORD OF THANKS"

Thank you for your giving and support over Christmas and New Year. We have received letters of thanks for the toys collected at the TOY SERVICE from the Hastings Opportunity Playgroup and the Hastings & Rother Social Services. Quotes from the letters:

"These will be greatly appreciated by the children who receive them", and "The people concerned will be delighted to receive them and will be very grateful to you and your congregation for their generosity".

The Rector also received a letter from GRACE STACK (Phyllis Gerreli's sister) expressing thanks for the kindness she received at the Midnight Christmas Eve service, when she was taken ill. We are delighted that she has made a good recovery. Some of the people involved spent time with her through the night at the hospital. She is very grateful.

THE FLOWER FESTIVAL COFFEE MORNING raised £119.00 with donations. Many thanks to Eileen and Robin for the use of their home. A further £22.00 was raised at Pett Playgroup bazaar and £42.00 on orders making a total of £183.00 towards this year's flowers. Thanks to all who supported this.

Rosemary Gainsbury

GUESTLING & DISTRICT WELFARE ASSOCIATION

THANK YOU

Those who managed to link together the two halves of the article in the last Parish News will know that the Pett Level Rescue Boat were running a Raffle in aid of the Guestling & District Welfare Association. Because of the way the article was printed, it looked as though the Rescue Boat owned a wheelchair, which must have conjured up some interesting mental images.

I am pleased to report that the Raffle was a tremendous success, raising more than £320.00 for the Association. This is especially welcome as the Association has had a lot of expense recently, renovating the wheelchair for its new user, so funds were very low. Sincere thanks go to the Committee of the Rescue Boat who supplied the magnificent hamper, to Rachel and Steve for displaying it in the Market Store and also to the Smuggler and the Beach Club for their support.

A really wonderful effort by all concerned.

Pam Dunlop Hon Sec

PETT CRICKET CLUB NOTES SEASON 1996

1996 was a rather uninspiring season - for the first time for many years we lost more matches than we won, as well as achieving an early exit from the cup competitions.

Results were:

Matches played - 43 Won - 16 Drawn - 9 Lost - 18 scoring 6835 runs as against our opponents 6883

LEADING AVERAGES

Batting	Innings	Times not out	Runs	Highest Score	Average
A Shepard	17	3	730	128*	52.14
T Osborn	22	6	768	72*	48.00
G Grainger	16	1	471	74	31,40
M Cook	20	1	591	100*	31.11
A Farnes	28	2	798	169*	30.69
I Curry	37	3	777	91	22.85
A Mayatt	19	4	282	40	18.80
D Sams	23	1	355	86	16 .18
Bowling	Overs	Maidens	Runs	Wkts	Average
S Cane	79.1	16	233	16	14.56
A Shepard	122	22	423	29	14.59
R Lovejoy	49	14	147	10	14.70
C Skinner	208.1	49	654	39	16.77
J Osborn	86.3	13	343	18	19.06
Curry	227	49	771	38	20.29
M-Hogan	162.2	48	534	25	21.36
T Osborne	97.5	21	426	18	23.65
T Dunlop	72	13	254	10	25.40
Catching					
A Farnes	16				
A Shepard	15				
J Osborn	13				
Curry	12				
G Osborn	11				
C Skinner	10				

14 GRATITUDE

It was a useful 'Thought for the Day' early in the New Year. I hope you heard it. It must have lifted the hearts of many.

The speaker's emphasis on gratitude as a basic source of happiness was a salutary reminder on a dark cold day. After reflection on two years here that is the word that first comes to mind.

For all of us in this lovely area it must be the same. For me it has another significance. I had not, in the same degree, experienced the full riches that lie within our Church and Anglican tradition. For within this Benefice we have the broader spectrum, as it were. Loyalty and love for particular buildings, yes, that is part of our history. But we are also given the wider opportunities of worship and fellowship which are of the essence of the Gospel and Kingdom How blessed we are:

"One single grateful thought raised to heaven is the most perfect prayer".

Wise words of the philosopher and writer, G E Lessing (1729 -)

They can well take us into this YEAR OF LISTENING. At once we move away from negative and destructive thoughts, feelings and words to the positive approach, redeemed by all that is good, beautiful and true. I pray that our shared ministry, lay and ordained, will take us all increasingly in this direction.

Michael Townroe

<u>ALL</u> copy (including that for Guestling and Three Oaks) for the March magazine should be sent to Frances Taylor, Summer Hayes, Pett Road, Pett (813437) by 12 February please.

NORMAL SUNDAY SERVICES

GUESTLING (ALL AT 11AM)

PETT

1st Sunday - Matins
2nd Sunday - Parish Communion
3rd Sunday - Family Service
4th Sunday - Parish Communion
5th Sunday - H Communion BCP

9.30am - Parish Communion 10.30am - Parish Communion 9.30am - Parish Communion 9.30am - Matins & Address 9.30am - H Communion BCP

PETT LEVEL - Holy Communion

8.00am - 2nd and 4th Sunday

11.00am - 1st Wednesday in each month

GUESTLING

CHURCH OFFICERS

PETT

CHURCH-WARDENS Mrs M Barnett - 754974 Mr K Tytherleigh - 751516 CHURCH-WARDENS Mrs A Hawksley - 812705 Miss P M Deasy

HISCOURT OF THE PROCESSION

SECRETARY Miss J M Groves - 813341 SECRETARY Mrs K Jury - 812537

TREASURER

Mr K Tytherleigh - 751516

TREASURER

Mrs P J Gerreli - 812699

FREE WILL OFFERING Mrs K Greenwood - 812790 STEWARDSHIP RECORDER Mrs P J Gerreli - 812699

ELECTORIAL ROLL. Mrs B Wicking - 438027 ELECTORIAL ROLE Mr M Plank - 812154

CHOIR MASTER Mr K Tytherleigh - 751516 ORGANIST & CHOIR Mrs J Medlock - 812173

JUNIOR CHOIR AND CLUB Mrs E Greenfield - 813370

ORGANIST Miss H Gainsbury DEANERY SYNOD Mr & Mrs Cooper

DEANERY SYNOD Mr & Mrs D Greenwood

Revd Robin Balch (RECTOR), The Rectory, Pett - 813234 Revd Derek Owen (ASSISTANT), Church House, Waites Lane, Fairlight, Hastings - 813104